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SCRUTINY BOARD (CHILDREN'S SERVICES) 
 

 
Meeting to be held in Civic Hall, Leeds on 
Thursday, 10th April, 2008 at 9.45 am 

(A pre-meeting will take place for ALL Members of the Board at 9.15 a.m.) 

 
MEMBERSHIP 

 
Councillors 

C Campbell - Otley and Yeadon 

J Elliott - Morley South 

R D Feldman - Alwoodley 

S Hamilton - Chapel Allerton 

R Harington - Gipton and Harehills 

W Hyde (Chair) - Temple Newsam 

A Lamb - Wetherby 

B Lancaster - Moortown 

J Langdale - Temple Newsam 

D Morton - Headingley 

T Murray - Garforth and Swillington 

K Renshaw - Ardsley and Robin Hood 

 
Co-opted Members (Voting) 

Mr E A Britten - Church Representative (Catholic) 
Prof P H J H Gosden - Church Representative (Church of England) 
Mr R Greaves - Parent Governor Representative (Secondary) 
Mr I Falkingham - Parent Governor Representative (Special) 
Mrs S Knights - Parent Governor Representative (Primary) 

 
Co-opted Members (Non-Voting) 

Mr T Hales - Teacher Representative 
Ms C Foote - Teacher Representative 
Mrs S Hutchinson - Early Years Development and Childcare Partnership 
Ms J Morris-Boam - Leeds VOICE Children and Young People Services 

Forum Representative 
Ms T Kayani - Leeds Youth Work Partnership Representative 
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  YOUNG PEOPLE'S SCRUTINY FORUM - DRAFT 
TERMS OF REFERENCE 
 
To receive and consider a report from the Head of 
Scrutiny and Member Development in relation to 
the draft terms of reference for the Young People’s 
Scrutiny Forum Environment Inquiry. 
 
The following information was released by the 
Board for public inspection: 
 

• Young People’s Scrutiny Forum 
(Environment) – Draft Terms of Reference 
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  ANNUAL REPORT 2007/2008 
 
To receive and consider a report from the Head of 
Scrutiny and Member Development, which details 
the Board’s contribution to the Annual Scrutiny 
Report 2007/2008.  
 
The following information was released by the 
Board for public inspection: 
 

• The Board’s draft contribution to the Annual 
Report 2007/2008. 
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Young People’s Scrutiny Forum 
 

Protecting our Environment 
 

Terms of Reference 
 
 

Introduction 
 
Last year’s Young People’s Scrutiny Forum inquiry ‘Catching the Bus’ was a 
great success, and examined the problems related to Transport faced by 
young people in Leeds.  In autumn 2007, Scrutiny Board (Children’s Services) 
approached the Youth Council to suggest a new topic for scrutiny in the 
current municipal year. 
 

The Youth Council decided to focus on the Environment in 2007/08.  This 
reflected the overwhelming concern of many young people, both in Leeds and 
across the country, about the future of the planet.  The topic was also chosen 
as a manifesto theme by several of the candidates in the city’s ‘Mayor for a 
Day’ election, which was held in Leeds Schools during 2007 Local Democracy 
Week.  A Young People’s Scrutiny Forum has therefore been commissioned 
by Scrutiny Board (Children’s Services) to carry out an inquiry into the 
environment on behalf of the board. 
 
Following the success of last year’s arrangement, whereby young people from 
ROAR (Reach Out and Reconnect) were also invited to join the forum, it was 
decided to include them in this year’s inquiry as well.  As a result the Young 
People’s Scrutiny Forum is very representative of young people from across 
the city and members are drawn from a wide range of different age groups 
and backgrounds.   
 
At the first meeting of the forum in February 2008, the forum decided to focus 
its inquiry on three central themes: Waste Management, Education and 
Sustainable Buildings. 
 
The forum will operate under the same rules and procedures as any other 
scrutiny board, combined with good practice with regard to youth work and 
youth participation.  An officer from the Scrutiny Support Unit will provide the 
Young People’s Scrutiny Forum with support and professional advice; 
professional youth workers from the Youth Council and ROAR will provide the 
youth work expertise; and officers from the Education Leeds and Leeds City 
Council will provide information on current policies and possible courses of 
action.  
 
Scrutiny Board (Children’s Services) will project manage the inquiry, agree the 
terms of reference and receive and consider any recommendations in the final 
report. 
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Aims of the inquiry 
 

1. To establish ways in which schools and other Leeds City Council 
services can reduce their impact upon the environment, and encourage 
them to implement these changes. 

 
2. To encourage Leeds City Council and Education Leeds to play a part in 

raising awareness of environmental issues among the people of Leeds. 
 
3. To ensure the opinions of young people in Leeds, with regard to 

environmental issues, are heard and acted upon by decision makers. 
 

 

The themes 
 
The scrutiny forum has identified the following broad themes, which have in 
turn each been broken down into key areas of concern:  
 

• Waste Management 
o Measures which could be taken to improve recycling – for 

example collecting green bins more often; providing more 
community recycling facilities like bottle banks 

o Ways that recycling can be promoted.  Establishing what 
techniques are currently being used and what other methods 
could be used to raise awareness 

o Encouraging recycling in schools, for example by introducing an 
award system for the school which recycles the most each year. 

 

• Education  
o Examining ways that local government can educate the general 

public about the environment and recycling.  For example by 
looking at what Leeds City Council already does and comparing 
it with ‘best practice’ in other local authorities 

o Encouraging schools to integrate environmental issues into all 
lessons 

o Carrying out research into the future impact of climate change, 
flooding etc on Leeds and creating a simulation of what could 
happen 

 

• Sustainable Buildings 
o Ensuring that all new public buildings in the city are durable and 

adaptable, so that they are ‘future proof’ and sustainable 
o Examining ways that energy consumption can be reduced 
o Looking at green energy production, and ways of removing 

existing barriers such as planning constraints. 
o A focus on refurbishing old buildings rather than rebuilding, and 

making the best use of materials so that buildings last. 
o Rating businesses in the city on their energy efficiency 
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Methodology 
 
The inquiry will be conducted over a period of 6 to 9 months, using a 
combination of scrutiny and youth work practice including: 

• The submission of written reports 

• The exploration of issues through discussions and games 

• Consultation with young people by young people 

• A delegate event or forum meeting where young people and decisions 
makers can discuss the emerging issues 

• Site visits to organisations in the city involved with environmental issues – 
for example, recycling centres, environmental projects 

 
The inquiry will conclude with a written report, and the possible production of 
a short film, which will be presented to the relevant decision makers.  Young 
people will then be involved in monitoring the progress of any 
recommendations over time. 
 
 

Outline timetable for the inquiry 
 
23rd February  

• Introductions 

• Brainstorming 

• Creating outline terms of reference 
 
3rd April  

• Finishing the terms of reference 

• Further development of the main themes 

• Discussion of possible consultation and which methods to use 
 
3rd May 

• Feedback on initial research carried out by forum members 

• Planning of consultation events 

• Establishing what background information will be needed 
 
June 

• More detailed planning of the questionnaire and other consultation 
techniques to be used at the consultation events. 

 
July 

• A series of site visits to relevant organisations across the city 

• Beginning to make a short film about the inquiry 
 
August 

• Consultation event with young people, potentially tied in with the ‘Breeze’ 
festival 
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September 

• A meeting (or series of meetings) attended by expert witnesses to discuss 
the issues raised so far and gather further information on each topic (as 
outlined under ‘themes’ above) 

• Further filming 
 
October 

• A recap, and brief further consideration of the evidence gathered during 
the visits and at the meetings with expert witnesses 

• Outlining of possible recommendations. 

• Further filming 
 
November 

• Draft and agree final report 

• Complete film 
 
December 

• Present film, final report and recommendations to the Children’s Services 
Scrutiny Board, and any other relevant bodies. 

• Arrange for a public screening of the film – potentially on the big screen on 
millennium square. 

 
 

Witnesses 
 
The following witnesses have been identified as possible contributors to the 
inquiry: 

• Education Leeds 

• Leeds City Council 
o Development Department 
o Asset Management 
o Waste Management/City Services 
o Procurement 

• Voluntary and community groups in the city involved in work to improve 
the environment 
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Cllr Bill Hyde 
Chair of Scrutiny Board 
(Children’s Services) 
 

 
The Chair’s Summary 

 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
age group, and that seeking to re-engage young people and their families in 
structured provision and support at 13-plus was often very difficult. 

Membership of the Board:  
Councillor Bill Hyde (Chair) Mr Tony Britten 
Councillor Colin Campbell  Mr Ian Falkingham 
Councillor Judith Chapman (part) Ms Celia Foote 
Councillor Judith Elliott  Prof Peter Gosden 
Councillor Ronald Feldman Mr Robert Greaves 
Councillor Sharon Hamilton Mr Tim Hales 
Councillor Roger Harington Mrs Sandra Hutchinson  
Councillor Alan Lamb  Ms Taira Kayani  
Councillor Brenda Lancaster Mrs Sue Knights 
Councillor Jacqueline Langdale Ms Jeannette Morris-Boam 
Councillor David Morton (part) 
Councillor Tom Murray 
Councillor Karen Renshaw 

It has been a pleasure and a privilege to return to chairing the Scrutiny Board this year. As always, 
the members of the Board have been tireless in their commitment to scrutiny, and I must 
particularly pay tribute to those who willingly volunteer for working groups, visits and other 
activities over and above the monthly Board meetings. Without this additional work, there is no 
doubt that we would not be nearly as effective, given the breadth of our remit. 
 
This year the council has been subject to both a Corporate Assessment and Joint Area Review 
inspection, and inspectors from both teams interviewed Board members as part of the assessment 
process. Whilst we still await the outcome of the inspection report, I would like to thank those 
officers who continued to support our inquiries conscientiously at the same time as they were busy 
meeting the demands of the inspection process. 
 
As always, our work programme has been a delicate balancing act. We need to ensure that we 
maintain an overview and focus on performance, holding people to account for delivering the 
Every Child Matters outcomes, whilst also identifying some more in-depth pieces of work where 
we can add value to the development of policy and service delivery. Our inquiry on services for 8-
13 year olds is a good example of this. We have also responded to external requests for our input, 
as in our inquiry on Fountain Primary School. 
 
This year has been the first year of a new, more rigorous recommendation tracking system for 
scrutiny, which has helped us to keep a closer eye on the impact of our recommendations. I look 
forward to seeing this become embedded over the next year, enabling us to be robust in 
challenging any areas where progress is not happening. 
 
I am especially pleased that we have continued to support the Young People’s Scrutiny Forum this 
year, and am proud that their work was chosen as a case study of good practice by the IDeA for 
their children’s services scrutiny toolkit. Following the publication of the ‘Catching the Bus’ report 
last year, Forum members have worked jointly with Scrutiny Board members and officers to 
monitor their recommendations and also to progress some of them. I wish the Forum well with 
their new inquiry, on the environment. 
 
Cllr Bill Hyde 
Chair of Scrutiny Board (Children’s Services) 
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Services for 8-13 year olds 
 
The Leeds Children and Young People’s Plan sets out local priorities and 
actions to deliver universal and targeted services to all children and young 
people aged 0-19, and older for those with special needs. 
 
Within this framework, the Scrutiny Board identified the 8-13 age group as a key 
target group. Early years and youth services are well established services with 
recognised target age ranges at either end of the 0-19 age spectrum. Members 
felt there was now a need to extend this approach to join up in the middle in a 
more formalised manner. This complemented the strong conclusion of the 
Board’s inquiry on youth services, carried out last year, which was that there 
needed to be more investment in universal and targeted services for the 8-13 
age group, and that seeking to re-engage young people and their families in 
structured provision and support at 13-plus was often very difficult. 

The Board identified a number of aspects of the ‘infrastructure’ necessary to 
successful delivery of universal and targeted services for 8-13 year olds as the 
focus for the inquiry: 

• Meeting the requirement to provide information for children, young people 
and families 

• The use of assets, particularly schools but also other buildings, to deliver 
services 

• Governance models in relation to extended schools 

• The role of councillors in supporting and promoting local delivery of services 
for 8-13 year olds 

• The opportunities that are available for young people aged 8-13 to 
participate in decision-making and influence issues that affect them 

• The infrastructure required to deliver the play strategy 
 
The Board heard from a wide range of witnesses involved in the delivery of 
services to this age group, and also carried out visits to various providers as 
part of the inquiry. 
 
 

Some of our main recommendations were: 
 
To be completed following publication of the report 
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Education Standards 
 

At its first meeting of the year, the Scrutiny Board identified education standards 
as a topic for one of its major inquiries for the year. The choice of this topic 
accorded with priorities in the Vision for Leeds and the Children and Young 
People’s Plan, as well as reflecting a recurrent theme identified from the 
Board’s regular consideration of performance management information. 
 
Members initially identified two potential areas of focus for the inquiry: the 14-19 
age group, and early years and primary transition. Having considered the two 
areas, the Board decided to focus this year’s inquiry on trying to help break the 
cycle of underachievement at the 14-19 stage of the education system and to 
reduce the numbers of young people not in education, employment and training 
(NEET). 
 
However this was accompanied by a strong recommendation that an inquiry is 
prioritised in 2008/09 on those entering the education system. 
 
The Board’s inquiry looked at the following areas: 

• How pupils are identified as at risk of becoming NEET 

• The support provided to pupils in schools to support their attainment and to 
prepare them for adult life 

• The role of school improvement services and curriculum development in 
supporting the achievement of this group of pupils 

• Attendance, behaviour and exclusion strategies to encourage pupils to 
engage in their education 

• The role of other services such as extended services and study support, and 
family support services 

• Tracking of pupil destinations and achievement post-16 
 
The inquiry combined the presentation of written evidence to formal Board 
meetings, with a number of visits to schools, colleges and training providers. 
Members were able to discuss the issues with a range of young people as well 
as with professionals. 
 
 
 Some of our main recommendations were: 

 
To be completed following publication of the report 
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Young People’s Scrutiny Forum 
 
 
Following the very successful ‘Catching the Bus’ report produced by the Young 
People’s Scrutiny Forum last year, young people have chosen ‘Protecting our 
Environment’ as their next theme.  
 
Their inquiry, which spans this year and next year, will focus on three themes: 
waste management, education and sustainable buildings. The inquiry aims to: 

• Establish ways in which schools and other Leeds City Council services can 
reduce their impact upon the environment, and encourage them to 
implement these changes. 

• Encourage Leeds City Council and Education Leeds to play a part in raising 
awareness of environmental issues among the people of Leeds. 

• Ensure the opinions of young people in Leeds, with regard to environmental 
issues, are heard and acted upon by decision makers.  

 
The Forum hopes to make a short film to accompany their inquiry. 
 
In the meantime, a joint group of young people, Scrutiny Board members and 
officers from the council and Metro, have worked together to monitor progress 
with the recommendations of the ‘Catching the Bus’ report.  This has been an 
important development in ensuring that the young people are able to see the 
results of their work translated into action. 
 
 
 

 
 
 
 
 
 

Members of the Young People’s Scrutiny Forum 
during scoping of the environment inquiry 
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Inclusion 
 
 
A scrutiny working group looked in detail at two of the key objectives of the 
revised Leeds Inclusive Learning Strategy: 

• The further development of specialist provision, including the role of the 
Specialist Inclusive Learning Centres (SILCs); 

• The further development of the behaviour continuum and provision, 
including the role of the pupil referral units. 

The working group also assessed progress with the recommendations of the 
Scrutiny Board’s 2006 report on the SILCs. 
 
We intend to continue to monitor progress in this area next year, as the 
Inclusive Learning Strategy develops further. In particular we have made some 
recommendations regarding the effectiveness of behaviour interventions and 
the use of inclusion finances by schools.   
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

Fountain Primary School 
 
 
Early in the year the Board was asked to undertake an independent inquiry into 
the way Fountain Primary School had been established by Education Leeds.  
The focus of the inquiry was to explore the circumstances surrounding this 
particular primary school reorganisation scheme, that consequently led to the 
need for staffing reductions after only two years of the new school being in 
operation.  As a result of the Scrutiny Board agreeing to do this work, staff 
called off planned strike action. 
 
Our main recommendations included: 
 

• That priority be given to funding the project to bring the school together on 
one site.  (This project has recently been agreed.) 

• Improved and more transparent projections of pupil numbers to inform future 
decisions about the need for school places; 

• Improved communication with parents when new schools are established; 

• Proposals for closer working between schools, governing bodies and 
Education Leeds through all stages of school reorganisation and the period 
immediately following.   
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The Board’s full work programme 2007/08 
 

Review of existing policy 
Education Standards Inquiry 
Fountain Primary School Inquiry 
Inclusion 
Parenting Support 
 
Development of new policy 
Inquiry into services for 8-13 year olds 
Inclusion Strategy 
Review of 14-19 education and training provision in Leeds 
 
 

Performance Management and Monitoring 
Overview of Children’s Services and Children and Young People’s Plan priorities 
Performance Management information 
Standards in Leeds schools and Ofsted inspections 
Monitoring of recommendations from previous inquiries including: 

• Specialist Inclusive Learning Centres (SILCs) 

• Adoption in Leeds 

• Catching the Bus 

• Implications of Trust Schools for the Local Authority 

• Youth Services 

• Review of 14-19 education and training provision in Leeds 

• Departmental Communications 
 
 

Budget and Policy Framework 
Leeds Strategic Plan 2008-2011 
Children and Young People’s Plan 
 

Briefings 
David Young Community Academy 
 
Young People’s Scrutiny Forum 
Monitoring of recommendations from Catching the Bus inquiry 
Protecting the Environment Inquiry 
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